
 MINUTES OF A COMMITTEE MEETING OF THE BODY CORPORATE   FOR ST JAMES COMMUNITY  TITLES   
 SCHEME 19922 HELD AT LOT19,50 BOBLYNNE STREET, CHAPEL HILL, ON WEDNESDAY,9th of April 2025
	Attendances:
	Averil Cook
	Chair

	
	Peter White
	Secretary

	
	Noel Kendall
Warwick Henry
Kevin Huckel
	Treasurer
Ordinary member
Ordinary member

	
	Margaret Luscombe
Gerry Vanderstoep

	Ordinary member
Ordinary member

	
	
	

	
	
	


Quorum: A quorum was constituted as all committee members were present.
                                         
Chairperson: Averil Cook chaired the meeting, declaring it open at 08:00.

   Item 1 Minutes of a previous meeting:

Averil moved that the minutes of the committee meeting held on the 5th of March 2025 be accepted as the true and correct record of that meeting. The motion was carried unanimously.

[bookmark: _Hlk175874495]Item 2 Matters arising from the previous minutes:

Item 3 Confirmation on motion voted outside committee meeting:

Item 4: Secretary’s report: Peter reported that he had circulated the subject lines for email traffic to the committee for March 2025. Peter moved that the report be accepted. The motion was carried unanimously.   
         
Item 5 Treasurer’s report:
Noel tabled the March 2025 cash disbursements journal, totaling $21,561.13. Noel moved that the payments be authorized, which was carried unanimously. Noel advised that an interest payment was credited to a Bank of Queensland term deposit with eleven more months until maturity. 
Financial dashboard net assets: $422,144.24, profit and loss -$ 3,178.65

Item 6 Gardening report
Gerry reported that everything seemed to be in order. Ollie is still waiting for Camelia's to be on sale to finish the entrance garden. 

Item 7 Maintenance report:
Gerry reported that the only outstanding issue is the mailbox. Andrew Gabb is now painting the bridge and trailer compound walls, and weather permitting, they should all be finished by Easter.
Gerry moved that the reports be approved. Carried unanimously.
 
 Item 8 General business:
  Dividing Fences
Peter brought up the topic since it had been discussed before.
The By-law covering dividing fences mirrors the Neighbourhood Disputes (Dividing Fences and  Trees) Act 2011. This Act states that to the extent the dividing fence is on the common boundary, it is owned equally by the adjoining owners. Both owners are equally responsible for the ongoing repair and maintenance, including painting. This Act does not cover block retaining walls.
However, this ruling presents a practical challenge. This implies that adjoining owners must equally share the cost of painting one or both sides of the dividing fence. This arrangement is not always feasible or fair.
Recognizing the impracticality of the current ruling, a more practical solution is for each owner to be responsible for painting the side of the fence facing their property. This ensures that each owner has control over the appearance of their property while respecting the neighbour's right to their side of the fence. This would provide a more practical and effective approach to fence maintenance, addressing the need for a more workable solution. 
I propose that this committee adopt this approach concerning a dividing fence on the common boundary between a Lot in the Scheme and Common Property. (Note there are only four lots where this occurs) Carried unanimously

 Painting
Peter proposed that we accept Andrew Gabb's quote to paint the fence at lots 16 and 17. The committee accepted the quote.
 
Accounting Assistance
Kevin reported that Marita Moore has agreed to prepare monthly and end-year financial statements.
Kevin will continue to process levy notices, payments, receipts, journal entries and BAS statements.  

Solar
Peter opened by saying the subject of a community battery storage is a thought bubble.
There are 150 solar panels installed in eleven homes in the estate, and to my knowledge, there are no storage batteries.
Using information from my system, I calculate that, on average, over 80kWh are fed back to the grid daily. Currently, owners receive a small payment for the feed-in. 
Due to rapid technological advances, the potential for installing a community battery should be investigated. It's a work in progress with a possible two-year time horizon.

 Item  9 Matters without notice:

Lot Owner Motion

Glenda Sterling requested the committee consider the following motion:
 When the Committee requires a Lot inspection, two members of the Committee are to attend. Notice of the  required inspection is to be given to the relevant resident via email a minimum of 24 hours prior and a mutually convenient time arranged. If the matter is urgent, a phone call or text is sufficient, but in any event, permission is to be obtained from the Lot owner.

Unfortunately, the committee could not consider the motion as it conflicts with an existing by-law.

By-law 34 Inspection

Upon one (1) days’ notice in writing (or without notice in the event of an emergency) the Committee and its servants, agents and contractors shall be permitted to inspect any Lot and the interior of any Building upon any Lot and to test any electrical or water installations or equipment therein and to trace and repair any leakage or defect in the said installations or equipment (at the expense of the proprietor in cases where such leakage or defect is due to any act or default of the said proprietor or his tenants, guests, servants or agents). If not so permitted, they may effect an entry. The Committee, in exercising this power, shall ensure that its servants, agents and employees cause as little inconvenience to the proprietor as is reasonable in the circumstances.

The committee's need to visit is very rare and will require the majority agreement of the committee.

  QCAT Decision

The following message was received from Ken Finney:

The minutes of the March 3 committee meeting included a mention of a QCAT decision.  The applicant in the matter was the Body Corporate for St James CTS 19922.
Pursuant to section 312 of the Body Corporate and Community Management Act 1997, a special resolution of the body corporate is required to start a proceeding and an application made to a tribunal is indeed a ‘proceeding'.  As best as I can recall, the committee has not sought such a resolution.
I note that the order under the decision remains in force until 30 July 2035.  The matter thus has a decade to run and could turn into something like the pedestrian bridge saga if it becomes necessary to seek enforcement of the order.   
So perhaps the committee should consider seeking retroactive approval from the body corporate for the making of the QCAT application.  Such approval could potentially serve to protect both the body corporate and the individual members of the committee.

Peter advised that Ken is correct and that we should seek retrospective approval at the December 2025 AGM. The application to QCAT was dated the 23rd of October 2023, and its number was NDR 207-23.

Heritage Bank

Noel proposed that the committee agree to Averil Cook and Kevin Huckel signing a Tax Residency Certification document on behalf of the corporate body. Carried unanimously.

Various

Kevin is awaiting quotes from Andrew Gabb to repair the roundabout wall capping and from Ollie Hardt for a new front gate sign. 
Gerry reported that Andrew Gabb was a valuable find as a painter and handyman. He has done an excellent job. 
  
Item 10 Next meeting: 
The next meeting will be at 08.00 on Wednesday, the 4th of June 2025, at lot 19.

Close of meeting: 
There being no further business, the chair declared the meeting closed at 08:55.

                   Confirmation of minutes:


…………………………………………	……………………...                                  …………………….
Chair’s signature                                                                                                        Date







